# **Public Document Pack**



**Simon Hobbs** 

Director of Legal and Democratic Services County Hall Matlock Derbyshire DE4 3AG

Extension 38357 Direct Dial 01629 538357 Ask for Danny Sunderland

#### **PUBLIC**

To: Members of Improvement and Scrutiny Committee - Places

Tuesday, 17 November 2020

Dear Councillor,

Please attend a meeting of the Improvement and Scrutiny Committee - Places to be held at 10.30 am on Wednesday, 25 November 2020. This meeting will be held virtually. As a member of the public you can view the virtual meeting via the County Council's website. The website will provide details of how to access the meeting, the agenda for which is set out below.

Yours faithfully,

**Simon Hobbs** 

**Director of Legal and Democratic Services** 

#### AGENDA

## PART I - NON-EXEMPT ITEMS

- 1. To receive apologies for absence
- 2. To receive declarations of interest (if any)
- 3. To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 18 September 2020 (Pages 1 6)

4. Public Questions (30 minute maximum in total) (Pages 7 - 8)

(Questions may be submitted to be answered by the Scrutiny Committee, or Council officers who are attending the meeting as witnesses, on any item that is within the scope of the Committee. Please see the procedure for the submission of questions at the end of this agenda)

5. Response to the Toddbrook Reservoir Dam and November 2019 Flooding incidents (Pages 9 - 12)

#### **PUBLIC**

**MINUTES** of a meeting of the **IMPROVEMENT AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – PLACES** held on 18 September 2020.

# PRESENT

Councillor S Bull (in the Chair)

Councillors K S Athwal, D Charles, L Grooby, J Innes and T Kemp.

Also in attendance were Councillor C Hart, T Gregory (Director – Economy, Transport and Environment) and R Lowe (Policy and Research Division).

An apology for absence was received on behalf of Councillor P Makin.

**MINUTES RESOLVED** that the Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 29 July 2020 be confirmed as a correct record, subject to Minute 4/20 being amended to include the following:-

"Members reported concerns that fast fibre services supplied on contract to residents in some areas were significantly reduced during the lockdown period and have not returned to previous standards. The Committee felt it was important to ensure that delivery of the service should be maintained and monitored at the target level."

7/20 MATTERS ARISING - (a) Digital Derbyshire Programmed Update (Minute 4/20) The Chair informed the Committee of his efforts to progress this matter and it was agreed that Derbyshire MP's be approached to support the County Council aim to increase coverage, especially in the rural area.

Mr Gregory also informed the Committee that following a Digital Derbyshire where the action was to re-engage with BDUK and BT Openreach, he would be meeting with BT on 28 September 2020 to discuss increased coverage and gain share money usage.

- **(b)** <u>Festival of Derbyshire</u> Members would be updated on the situation regarding this event.
- **8/20 PUBLIC QUESTIONS** There were no public questions.

# 9/20 <u>CABINET MEMBER FOR HEALTH AND COMMUNITIES</u> PORTFOLIO UPDATE - COUNCILLOR CAROL HART

Councillor Carol Hart, Cabinet Member for Health and Communities attended the meeting to provide an overview of key achievements and challenges in the portfolio areas pertinent to this Committee. Councillor Hart commended and thanked staff in all departments for their work during the

# Covid 19 pandemic.

The areas covered by this committee that fell under the Public Health were as follows:-

- Action on Drugs The Derbyshire Substance Misuse Strategic Plan 2015-2020 contained and drove Derbyshire's multi-agency approach to alcohol and drugs and will be updated next year. A number of service areas and divisions across DCC work with external partners in criminal justice (Police and Probation), the NHS (the CCG and hospitals) and community safety partners to deliver the actions that sit beneath the four principles. Detailed information was provided on prevention and education, early intervention and harm reduction, treatment and recovery and control supply and enforcement;
- Sports Development The final round of Physical activity and Sports Action Grants has now completed. There have been 271 small grants of £500 or less, 33 medium grants of up to £5,000 and 16 large grants of up to £10,000. In total over £413,000 has been awarded. The current "Towards an Active Derbyshire" strategy was to be refreshed and relaunched in Spring 2021;
- Moving on from Covid In 2019 Derbyshire County Public Health allocated £146k to support the innovative development of physical activity through locality partnership working. This work was stalled by Covid 19 and alternate use of the fund was detailed including work with Walk Derbyshire, locality physical activity and social inclusion, work with communities and the Voluntary Sector;
- Voluntary Sector Throughout the pandemic the CVS organisations and other community partners have been an essential part of the community response working in collaboration with Public Health, district and borough councils and the NHS at local level and continue to be central to the Community Recovery.
- <u>Covid-19 Local Outbreak Plan, Test and Trace, Local Public Health Response</u> Public Health was on the frontline of the Covid-19 response, working with partners including; General Practice, CCG, NHS Providers, District and Borough Councils, Public Health England, Joint Biosecurity Centre, Police. The work and responsibilities were presented to the Committee.

Councillor Hart provided an update on Community Safety which covered:-

• <u>Domestic Abuse</u> - A new contract for Domestic Abuse specialist services was successfully mobilised in April 2020, despite the additional challenges the Covid-19 pandemic presented. Calls to the countywide helpline reduced at the beginning of lockdown but this has now returned to expected levels. The Domestic Abuse Bill, would

make provision of domestic abuse support a statutory duty along with the requirement to have a strategic group and to develop a strategy, and much of this was in place, but would need to be reviewed;

- <u>Safer Communities Board</u> The Derbyshire Community Safety Agreement outlined the priorities of the Safer Communities Board and in addition two development priorities, organised crime, including county lines and serious violence, have been identified;
- <u>Anti-Social Behaviour</u> The Community Trigger was in the process of being signed off by the Safer Communities Board and District/Borough Councils;
- <u>Cyber Crime</u> At 11 August 2020 3159 people have completed the digital MOT;
- <u>Modern Slavery</u> The Modern Slavery Partnership has been working proactively and would be publishing an annual report to mark Modern Slavery Awareness Day in October;
- <u>Prevent (Counter Terrorism)</u> Prevent Referrals were following the downward national trend and currently running at 33% of expected levels. The Council has agreed to make Prevent training mandatory for all officers and Elected Members:
- <u>Training</u> e-learning offer has been enhancing and sessions were being delivered virtually.

A further area of Councillor Hart's portfolio was Trading standards which had three teams dealing with Safety & Business Support; Food, Feed, Animal Health & Metrology and Fair Trading. During the Covid period the department had received and responded to 893 reports of Covid related issues, provided advice to 301 Derbyshire business, advised County Council colleagues on the legislation covering safety and certification of Personal Protective Equipment and Sanitiser, contacted 587 people to provide preventative advice, reassurance and further information on support services and gained approval to implement the waiver of annual fees for the Council's Trusted Trader scheme. Routine work included completion of risk based inspections of 287 businesses, achieved seven successful prosecutions across animal health, fair trading, trademarks and underage sales offences, seized illegal tobacco and counterfeit goods, supported 491 potential and actual doorstep crime/scam victims, fitted scam call blocker devices in the homes of 26 vulnerable residents, worked with Environmental health officers on improved guidance on control of allergens and developed Primary Authority partnerships with 20 Derbyshire-based businesses.

The Emergency planning functions under the portfolio would be discussed in more detail at a future meeting of the Committee.

Members asked questions on the portfolios and Councillor Hart responded accordingly. Further specific information could be presented to future meetings of the committee. It was agreed that all the detailed information presented be forwarded to members of the Committee, together

with specific information requested.

The Committee thanked Councillor Hart for her detailed and informative presentation.

10/20 <u>DISCUSSION WITH THE DIRECTOR OF ECONOMY, TRANSPORT & ENVIRONMENT – TIM GREGORY</u> Mr Gregory informed the Committee that he had been in post since 3 August 2020 and would continue in the post until a permanent appointment had been made in January/February 2021. He provided details of his career in the Royal Marines and in local government, to date, and his role as a non-executive Director on a Hospital Trust. During his local government career he had come in to contact with many Derbyshire County Council colleagues.

The County Council's Economy, Transport and Environment Department was large and diverse, which touched every resident of Derbyshire, and received copious amounts of political and public attention. There was a focus on shaping the future for its services including the Countryside Service, Economic Development; mineral plans and looking to make appropriate changes.

£40m was budgeted for roads and asset infrastructure, and in the long term there was £100m plus for potential internal and partnership programmes. Mr Gregory stated that he was happy to attend future meetings to present on specific areas and functions of the department.

Mr Gregory was asked what he saw as the top three priorities for the department and he responded as follows:-

- to address the scale of investment for highways, this large programme had been impacted by Covid as activities had been diverted and the task was to review the capital programme and ascertain what could be delivered:
- Economic Development this was a challenging and complex programme including the Chesterfield/Staveley Re-generation scheme, Chesterfield town centre, Drakelow, Woodville/Swadlincote, Hollis Lane, Chesterfield,
- To deliver the day-to-day services there were some 450-650 reactive intervention per week, ie pothole repairs. Some work has not been undertaken due Covid and consequently this would impact on the roads this winter.

Mr Gregory also referred to the review of gaps in staffing as some posts were proving difficult to recruit to.

The Committee thanked Mr Gregory for the information he presented.

11/20 REVIEW OF VOLUNTARY AND COMMUNITY SECTOR FUNDING
Rob Lowe from Policy and Research attended the meeting to update Members on the Council's review of voluntary and community sector (VCS) grants and progress made on the review of voluntary and community sector infrastructure provision over the last 12 months.

On 16 January 2020, draft proposals on the future funding model of voluntary and community sector infrastructure support, setting out principles for the new approach alongside a revised funding methodology, were considered by Cabinet and approved for consultation for a period of 12 weeks.

The Council received over 800 responses to the consultation and although a number of VCS organisations were unable to respond fully to the consultation process due to coronavirus pandemic responsibilities, there was overall broad support for identified principles, key elements of the approach set out in proposals and agreement that these should form an essential platform for the new approach. The responses also highlighted concerns about the proposed reductions in funding to organisations in areas such as Erewash, High Peak and South Derbyshire. Following detailed analysis of consultation responses and further discussions revised proposals were approved by Cabinet at its meeting on 30 July 2020.

The revised proposals were attached at Appendix A to the report to Committee. The report also detailed the essential components which formed part of proposals from 1 October 2020 onwards including the agreed principles, shared outcomes framework, funding methodology and fair distribution. Cabinet had agreed interim arrangement whilst further work took place including no reduction in funding to those infrastructure organisations who were currently funded by the Council from 1 October 2020 – 30 September 2021, the uplift in funding would be honoured, funding to be committed for one year not 4 years and the Council would continue its work with infrastructure providers to make the necessary changes and to understand and apply the learning from Covid-19.

Maintaining current funding allocations and honouring the proposed uplift in funding totalled £453,228, which was an additional £99,226 funding for providers. An additional payment of £11,244 to Bassetlaw CVS has been approved for the work undertaken to support Covid-19 response in Bolsover over the six-month period between April and September 2020.

Work has been ongoing with current infrastructure providers on a district-by-district basis to draw-up new Service Level Agreements which align to the new approach, including those for countywide specialist provision. This work was expected to be completed by 30 September 2020. Cabinet also approved the extension of funding to all VCS organisations in receipt of a grant until 30 September 2021, whilst the review of existing arrangements took place.

As part of the review process work has been undertaken on the development of a cross-departmental Grants Framework which proposed a shift in the way that grants were currently developed, distributed, monitored and reviewed. Although a significant amount of progress has been made, particularly with the review of active grants, it was important that the impact of Covid-19 across the sector in Derbyshire was reflected in the review process. Any future proposals would be reported to Cabinet.

The rationale of the review was supported and the charities and voluntary organisations that provided much needed services not provided by statute were also commended.

It was noted that 14 specific infrastructure charity organisations were supported who provided more universal support and advice to the voluntary sector.

**RESOLVED** to note the progress made on the review of the Council's voluntary and community sector grants.

# Procedure for Public Questions at Improvement and Scrutiny Committee meetings

Members of the public who are on the Derbyshire County Council register of electors, or are Derbyshire County Council tax payers or non-domestic tax payers, may ask questions of the Improvement and Scrutiny Committees, or witnesses who are attending the meeting of the Committee. The maximum period of time for questions by the public at a Committee meeting shall be 30 minutes in total.

#### **Order of Questions**

Questions will be asked in the order they were received in accordance with the Notice of Questions requirements, except that the Chairman may group together similar questions.

#### **Notice of Questions**

A question may only be asked if notice has been given by delivering it in writing or by email to the Director of Legal Services no later than 12noon three working days before the Committee meeting (i.e. 12 noon on a Wednesday when the Committee meets on the following Monday). The notice must give the name and address of the questioner and the name of the person to whom the question is to be put.

Questions may be emailed to democratic.services@derbyshire.gov.uk

#### **Number of Questions**

At any one meeting no person may submit more than one question, and no more than one such question may be asked on behalf of one organisation about a single topic.

# **Scope of Questions**

The Director of Legal Services may reject a question if it:

- Exceeds 200 words in length;
- is not about a matter for which the Committee has a responsibility, or does not affect Derbyshire;
- is defamatory, frivolous or offensive;
- is substantially the same as a question which has been put at a meeting of the Committee in the past six months; or
- requires the disclosure of confidential or exempt information.

# **Submitting Questions at the Meeting**

Questions received by the deadline (see **Notice of Question** section above) will be shared with the respondent with the request for a written response to be provided by 5pm on the last working day before the meeting (i.e. 5pm on Friday before the meeting on Monday). A schedule of questions and responses will be produced and made available 30 minutes prior to the meeting (from Democratic Services Officers in the meeting room). It will not be necessary for the questions and responses to be read out at the meeting, however, the Chairman will refer to the questions and responses and invite each questioner to put forward a supplementary question.

# **Supplementary Question**

Anyone who has put a question to the meeting may also put one supplementary question without notice to the person who has replied to his/her original question. A supplementary question must arise directly out of the original question or the reply. The Chairman may reject a supplementary question on any of the grounds detailed in the **Scope of Questions** section above.

#### **Written Answers**

The time allocated for questions by the public at each meeting will be 30 minutes. This period may be extended at the discretion of the Chairman. Any questions not answered at the end of the time allocated for questions by the public will be answered in writing. Any question that cannot be dealt with during public question time because of the non-attendance of the person to whom it was to be put, will be dealt with by a written answer.

#### **DERBYSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL**

#### IMPROVEMENT AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE - PLACES

# 25 November 2020 RESPONSE TO TODDBROOK RESERVOIR DAM AND NOVEMBER 2019 FLOODING INCIDENTS

# 1. Purpose of the report

To provide a briefing on the response by Derbyshire County Council services to the Toddbrook Reservoir and November 2019 flooding incidents.

# 2. Information and Analysis

#### Toddbrook Reservoir Dam Incident August 2019

On the evening of 31 July 2020 heavy rain fell in Derbyshire and in particular the High Peak area with significant flooding in Buxton. On 1 August 2019 the emergency services were alerted to the threat of a potential dam breach at Toddbrook reservoir, Whaley Bridge which is owned by The Canal and River Trust.

The LRF's Generic Reservoir Off-Site Emergency Plan and Toddbrook Site Specific Reservoir Emergency Plan were implemented and approximately 550 properties were evacuated. A rest centre was set up at Chapel High School where the following agencies were represented:

- Derbyshire County Council Adult Social Care
- Derbyshire County Council Emergency Planning (including Derbyshire Emergency Volunteers)
- High Peak Borough Council Housing
- British Red Cross
- Derbyshire Police

Those people evacuated who were not able to make other arrangements were accommodated in a hotel or University of Derby student accommodation in Buxton.

A helpline was set up and staffed by Call Derbyshire and High Peak Borough Council.

Responding agencies at the site included:

- Derbyshire Fire & Rescue Service
- Derbyshire Police
- East Midlands Ambulance Service
- Canal and River Trust

- Environment Agency
- Military

The ETE Highways, Economic and Regeneration and Emergency Planning Teams were heavily involved in the response and recovery elements of the incident.

Residents' meetings were held to ensure that they were kept informed of the latest developments and were a conduit for residents to ask questions and raise concerns. In addition to this a meeting for businesses was similarly held.

In order to prevent the dam from failing the RAF provided Chinooks to drop bags of hard core onto the face of the dam wall to shore it up.

Additionally, the reservoir level was drawn down to a safe level over a period of days and the fish stock moved to another location.

Following the shoring up of the dam wall and the drawing down of the water level, residents and businesses were allowed to return to their homes/premises after 6 days. Following their return, an information hub was established at Whaley Bridge Primary School to provide residents and businesses with advice and support in the ensuing days.

Debriefs of the elements of the response and recovery phases have been carried out and a composite report is being produced which will be signed off by the Local Resilience Forum (LRF). The LRF site specific reservoir emergency plans are being reviewed as a priority to ensure that lessons learnt from this incident are incorporated.

Following the incident the Department for Environment and Rural Affairs (Defra) commissioned an independent review into the cause of the potential dam failure and the outcome of that inquiry was published in February 2020.

## November 2019 Floods

On 7 November 2019 severe flooding took place along the Derwent Valley following torrential rain that day and evening. The flooding then proceeded to affect the south of the county particularly along the River Trent in known flooding areas and other parts of Derbyshire, with the incident continuing until 15 November 2019.

Derbyshire experienced significant fluvial and surface water flooding between August and November 2019. LRF Tactical and Strategic Coordination Groups were activated. 2019 was the seventh wettest summer for the UK since 1910 and saw the highest recorded river levels as well, the river gauge at Chatsworth on the Derwent was the highest ever recorded level.

The first Tactical Co-ordinating Group (TCG) meeting was held at 2100 hours on 7 November 2019 and these continued throughout the period of flooding and concluded on 15 November 2019. Strategic Co-ordinating Groups (SCGs) were similarly held throughout that period. The emergency planning and highways response continued for several further days. The economy and regeneration work with businesses continued for months through the recovery phase.

The main flooding occurred in communities along the rivers Derwent, Wye and Trent with Derbyshire Dales and South Derbyshire districts being the worst hit. There were concerns that the flood defences protecting the community of Ambaston may be compromised and overtopping occur, but thankfully this did not happen.

325 residential properties and 59 businesses were flooded, local authorities worked with these to offer practical and financial assistance as appropriate. Tragically a fatality occurred during the flooding along the River Derwent.

Since the floods in November 2019 there was further flooding in February 2020 which necessitated the holding of TCGs.

A briefing presentation will be delivered to Members of the Places Improvement and Scrutiny Committee on 25 November 2020 which will cover the cross departmental response and recovery phases of both incidents in respect of Highways, Economy and Regeneration, Flood Risk Management and Emergency Planning and on future flood risk management plans.

#### 2. Officer Recommendation

The Committee is requested to:

1. Note the council's response to the two major incidents which took place in 2019 and future flood risk management plans.

Tim Gregory
Director for Economy, Transport and Environment
Derbyshire County Council

